MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE


SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY


HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT


ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM


A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL


HELD ON MAY 4, 1999





PRESENT:			William R. Miller, Vice Chairman


				Lon K. Howell, Secretary/Treasurer


				William Bush, Jr.


				Colonel Charles H. Gibson


				Martin W. Herbenar


				Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.


				A. K. Shoemaker, Jr.


				Stephen H. Coover, Counsel





ABSENT:			Kenneth W. Wright, Chairman


				Sandra S. Glenn





STAFF PRESENT:		Victor D. White, Executive Director


				Jack Dow, Director of Operations & Maintenance


				Raymond J. Wise, Director of Marketing & Properties


				Susan L. Flowers, Director of Finance


				Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering


				Jean H. LeMoine, Office Manager


				Ann D. Gifford, Executive Secretary


	


	


OTHERS PRESENT:	Mayor Larry A. Dale


				Commissioner A. A. McClanahan	


				Tony VanDerworp, City Manager


				Elaine Backhaus, Orlando Sentinel


				Bob Stroup, AOPA


				Jimmy Goff, HNTB


				Nelson Blankenship, BNA


				Tony Blandi, JettAire/Million Air


				Roger Phillips, JettAire/Million Air


				Rey Malavé, Bowyer Singleton & Associates


				Don Hammack, Bowyer Singleton & Associates


				Denny Richards, Kimley-Horn & Associates, Inc.


				E. J. Bossert, Hoyle, Tanner & Associates


				William B. Light, AVFUEL Corp./AVTANK Corp.	


	Maurice Buckby, OSI, Inc.


	Larry Gouldthorpe, OSI, Inc.


	Lena Juarez, Legislative Consultant


	James A. Watkins, SunJet Aviation, Inc.


	Carey Hayo, Glatting Jackson


	Kathryn Younkin, Glatting Jackson


	Patrick C. Moore, SSA


	Mike Loader, Royal Support


	Don Measure, COMAIR


	Mike McGibeny, Sanford Fired Department


	Kevin Spolski, Spolski Construction, Inc.


	Michelle Guest, Vanasse Hangen Brustlin, Inc.


	Karen Stauffer, Boyle Engineering


	Karen McKinnon, C.E. Avionics





In the absence of the Chairman, Vice Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.





Vice Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, and Mayor Larry A. Dale, City of Sanford.





Mayor Dale introduced A. A. McClanahan, recently elected District 3 City Commissioner.  Mayor Dale advised Mr. McClanahan would be attending meetings whenever duties of the Mayor’s office kept him from attending.  The City Commission had indicated a desire to become more involved with the Airport.





Vice Chairman Miller welcomed Commissioner McClanahan and invited him to sit at the table with the Board.





ITEM #1:	CONSENT AGENDA





A.	Minutes of the Regular Meeting held on April 6, 1999


B.	Consideration and approval of City’s appointment of Dave Johnson to 


	SANAC


C.	Consideration and acceptance of Supplemental JPA Number 405792 1 94


	01 (50/50 with SAA share $51,500) for Taxiway S





Approval was recommended.





MOTION:  by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the Consent Agenda to include Items A, B, and C.


Motion passed.





DISCUSSION AGENDA





ITEM #2:	STATE LEGISLATIVE UPDATE





Lena Juarez, JEJ and Associates, presented the Authority with a representative check for $6,000,000 from the State of Florida for funding for the Domestic Terminal Expansion Project.  





Ms. Juarez advised there were several people in Tallahassee the Board should recognize for their assistance including President of the Senate, Toni Jennings, Representative Lee P. Constantine, House of Representatives, and House Chairman of the Appropriations Committee, Jim Fuller.





Board Member Herbenar questioned where the $6,000,000 was in the state budget.





Ms. Juarez advised it was a loan that would be under the same terms as the previous loan.





Executive Director White advised that it was contained in  “Specific Appropriations 1511-Fixed Capital Outlay of FDOT’S Aviation Development Grants Trust Fund” contained within a $114,000,000 statewide program.  The Authority’s $6,000,000 is specifically line item identified.  He further advised that the money came from funds that had previously been designated for high speed rail.  When that program was canceled the money became available.  





ITEM #3:	CONSIDERATION AND APPROVAL OF GRANTING OSI 


		DOMESTIC AIRLINE INTO PLANE FUELING PRIVILEGES





Executive Director White advised that over the past several weeks meetings had been conducted on a regular basis with OSI to negotiate terms for management of  the domestic terminal at the Airport.  One of the major items to result from those meetings had been that OSI formally requested that the Authority grant OSI the privilege of providing into plane fueling services to domestic airlines that use the Airport.  Currently, only Million Air Orlando provides for the sale of airline fuel to scheduled and/or chartered domestic airlines.  Also, when SunJet Aviation begins FBO operations this summer, they will want to provide airline fueling as well, providing competition for fuel services to domestic airlines in the near future.  There are several reasons for OSI’s request as follows:





1.	As part of their marketing and operational philosophy, OSI provides services to airlines on a “one-stop shopping” basis.  This typically includes all ground handling, ticket counter services, passenger services, aircraft maintenance and cleaning, bag handling, and aircraft fueling services.  For over three years now, OSI successfully performed these services for the international carriers.  The concept has been popular with the airlines.





With the advent of scheduled domestic services anticipated in the near future by Pan Am, OSI would like to offer the same types of service to them as well.  At this point in time, however, Pan Am has not yet decided to use OSI.  In its proposal to Pan Am, OSI would like to offer the availability of fuel in order to make its overall pricing package more attractive.





2.	Some of the existing domestic charter airlines utilizing the Airport, such as Miami Air, Nations Air, and the gambling charters, have indicated repeatedly that the price to obtain fuel here is much higher than at other airports in the area.





3.	Airlines that the Authority and OSI have been working with to initiate service here have also complained that the price of airline fuel is significantly higher.  This puts the Airport at a competitive disadvantage when marketing for a carrier to start service here.





4.	It had been reported that the Airport has lost a number of charter flights that would have operated here if the price of airline jet fuel had been more competitive with other airports in the area.





5.	On a number of occasions, airlines have complained that the size of the fueling tankers that Million Air Orlando uses are too small to efficiently provide quick refueling.  As a result, the Airport has lost fuel sales.  OSI uses 10,000 gallon tankers, which provide a means to rapidly fuel large transport aircraft.





There are a number of intricate and intertwined contractual and legal issues surrounding fueling rights and privileges at this Airport.  OSI previously made a request to provide domestic airline fueling services.  At that time the approach was to create a new category of Fixed Base Operator in the Airport’s Minimum Standards that would have allowed them to provide fuel sales.  After discussing the situation with the FAA, and based upon their previous objections, OSI’s approach this time is not to sell fuel to the airlines, but simply to provide for the storage, handling, and into-plane pumping of fuel already purchased by an airline from a vendor of its choice.  Because of interstate commerce issues, under FAA rules, and most other airports’ minimum standards and airline use agreements, the national practice is for an airline to be able to obtain its fuel and all other services from vendors and suppliers of their choice, without unreasonable restrictions being dictated by an airport operator.





OSI has stated that they have no intention of selling fuel, or acting in any manner as an FBO.  OSI would only provide jet fuel and not offer AvGas.  OSI would provide this service to airlines that have contracts for the purchase of jet fuel from fuel brokers or vendors.  Basically, OSI would be storing and pumping fuel that an airline had already purchased from someone else.  OSI has agreed to pay the Airport Authority the standard $0.03 per gallon flowage fee for all domestic airline fuel pumped.  OSI would not be granted an exclusive right to perform the domestic airline fueling.  In fact, there would now be even more competition for fuel available to an airline, because there would be at least three sources of fuel (OSI, Million Air, and SunJet).  Airlines could choose whichever provider they wished based upon price, availability of fuel, and service offered.   There appeared to be no reason to deny OSI’s request.





It was recommended that the Board consider OSI’s request, subject to the completion of a legal review by the Authority’s General Counsel and final approval by FAA.





Discussion ensued.





Executive Director White advised a formal letter of objection had been received from JettAire.  No formal word had been received from SunJet.





Larry Gouldthorpe, Managing Director, OSI, spoke to the Board advising that there were some complexities to the issue.  OSI was not asking to enter into an FBO agreement.  OSI would be a handling agent for the airline.  OSI has a large fuel storage facility with a capacity of 450,000 gallons of jet fuel.  The fuel is transported to the ramp in 10,000 gallon fuel tankers.  The large transport aircraft normally take on as much as 20,000 gallons of fuel.





Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding how the Authority would come out financially if OSI were allowed to do into-plane fueling in the domestic terminal.





Executive Director White advised there would be no difference.  OSI has agreed to pay $0.03 per gallon fuel flowage fee, the same as the Authority currently receives from JettAire.





Discussion continued by Board Member Howell.





Counsel briefed the Board regarding the history of the Authority getting out of the fueling business.  Proposals were taken for an FBO on the Airport and JettAire Group, Inc. was the selected proposer in the process.  The distinction between retail and into-plane fueling is that JettAire was given the right to sell retail fuel to the public at large.  The Authority has minimum standards that govern what JettAire had to do in order to sell retail fuel.  The service currently being requested is into-plane service, which is the storage and delivery of fuel previously purchased by an airline.  JettAire does have the right to do into-plane fueling under their FBO agreement.





The Authority is locked into $0.03 per gallon fuel flowage fee with JettAire because we have a contract with them.  We are not talking about bidding out a service here.  We are talking about providing an aeronautical service.





Counsel advised that in 1995/1996 the Board authorized CFT (now OSI) to provide the service that OSI is requesting today on the international side.  We have an agreement with them that allows into-plane service on the international side.  That agreement provides that we may enter into further agreements to allow that activity to occur elsewhere on the Airport.  That is where we are today.  The matter had been tendered to the FAA to get their opinion. A response from FAA was anticipated very soon.  Whatever the Authority decided to do, it would not occur until the FAA advised that they were comfortable with the request.





Counsel recommended that the Authority make sure of the comfort level of the FAA.  The Authority should re-visit and revise the Airport’s Minimum Standards.  As previously stated, we allowed CFT years ago to perform aeronautical services under an agreement.  We did not have minimum standards for that service other than the contract with them.  FAA orders make it clear that the FAA would prefer that we not do these services by contract only.  We need to address how the Airport is changing from a general aviation to an air carrier airport and itemize the different types of aeronautical services that will help the Airport be successful and then set reasonable standards for the provision of those services.  We are in transition at this Airport.  The FAA advises that we must set reasonable standards if we can.  The time has come when we can do that.  We must make sure that we do not funnel business anywhere.  The Authority must keep the playing field open to everyone who wants to play.  The standards must be reasonably related to the services provided and non-discriminatory.  That is where we are heading.   We are trying to determine and make sure that we are not creating something that is exclusive to OSI and also make sure that we are not doing something that is restricting OSI from competing with JettAire and others.





Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding establishment of a higher rate, perhaps at $0.0325, for fuel flowage fees.





Executive Director White advised that it was common at other Airports for the authority to establish a rate for fuel flowage fees and to periodically adjust them.  The Authority could set the rate at anything as long as it was a published rate and applied equally.  The rate has customarily been set at  $0.03 at this Airport for twenty or thirty years.  Fuel flowage fees in the State of Florida probably average more like $0.05 or $0.06 per gallon.





Board Member Howell advised his point would be that if OSI were going to pick up the domestic business and the Authority could get $0.0325 to let them have the business, why not  take advantage of it?





Board Member Miller advised the point had been made.  The Director and Counsel had heard what was said.





Board Member Herbenar asked how OSI would reduce the price of fuel given that there were some complaints that the price of fuel at Sanford was too high.





Mr. Gouldthorpe responded that the volume buying power of the airlines and their fuel brokers would reduce prices. 





Discussion regarding whether or not SunJet intended to be a competitor.





The Executive Director advised that several months previous he had discussed with James Watkins, SunJet Aviation, the fueling of large transport aircraft.  Mr. Watkins had said at that time that SunJet intended to be able to sell fuel to domestic airlines.  The question would be the size of the fuel truck they would obtain.  Without a 5,000 gallon fuel tanker, they would not be able to effectively perform the service.





Counsel advised that he would not encourage the Board to approve the service until 1) approval of the FAA was obtained, and  2) entering into an agreement with OSI. However, the Authority needed to revisit its minimum standards.





Discussion continued.





James Watkins, SunJet Aviation, Inc., addressed the Board and advised his company had already ordered fuel trucks and would want to fuel large transport aircraft.  They had been told that they would be competing with only JettAire.  





Discussion by Roger Phillips of JettAire.  





Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding JettAire’s complaint of  “sustaining immediate and irreparable injury” quoted from the formal letter of objection submitted by JettAire.   He questioned how the Authority would be injuring JettAire?  The Authority would not be denying JettAire the right to compete for fueling services.  





Discussion by  Roger Phillips of JettAire that exclusive rights were being granted at the Airport.





Discussion by Counsel regarding exclusive rights, expressly denying violation of the FAA exclusive rights policy.  





Board Member Miller asked if JettAire was in a position to deal with storage of fuel that an airline had purchased direct.  





Roger Phillips of JettAire responded that they could do so.





Board Member Miller advised JettAire would be limited to dealing with one fuel company.





Board Member Robertson advised JettAire should have no problem.   They can get gas delivered every hour on the hour.





Board Member Herbenar asked about the size of JettAire and SunJet fuel farms.





JettAire responded 60,000 gallons.





SunJet responded 40,000 gallons.





James Watkins, SunJet Aviation, Inc., briefed the Board regarding recent discussions with OSI about a proposed joint venture in fueling.  What he had been told all along by the Authority was that  fueling was open to anyone as long as they built an FBO and met the Authority’s minimum standards for a FBO.  If OSI wanted to construct an FBO meeting the minimum standards, he would have no problem with them being allowed to do so.  Other things about the deal did not seem fair.    





Counsel advised Mr. Watkins’ key point was that it was not fair and reasonable to allow this aeronautical service without meeting the same minimum standards as required by the current FBO.  There are two sides to that issue.  One is, is it reasonable to ask OSI to construct hangars and other office area specifically to service general aviation and the public at large when all they want to do is provide storage and delivery of into-plane fuel?  Counsel thinks not.  That is the problem that the Board has in making OSI meet a standard to serve general aviation.  The point was made.  That is where the minimum standards needed to be revised.  A few short years ago this Airport was a general aviation airport.  Things change and we need to change with them.  The most recent advice from the FAA was that the Authority should revise its minimum standards.  As long as we do not discriminate and keep the playing field level there is no reason why this cannot be done for the benefit of the Airport.





Board Member Robertson advised he was at a loss to see where there was anything in board agenda packages about discussion of minimum standards.  He would have liked to be better prepared to understand.  





Board Member Howell advised the Board got this information for discussion and then advice from Counsel that the minimum standards are not what they should be.  It would seem that this should not even be under discussion until the standards were revised.  The FAA has only recently prepared a draft advisory circular on minimum standards and it has not yet been adopted and published.





Counsel advised that he had obtained a draft copy of the advisory circular and that is why we are only now discussing revision of our minimum standards.





Discussion continued by Counsel as to understanding the way the Airport was developing.  It would not be reasonable to say we did not understand how things were changing when Sanford is the fastest growing airport in the country.  What was needed was direction from the Board as to whether they wanted time and effort spent to start revising the standards and negotiating with OSI.  Recent FAA guidelines take into consideration the fact that things are changing at airports.  Airports need to understand that and make provision for changing times.  It would be a better practice for the Authority to make revisions to the minimum standards than to simply allow the service to occur.





Board Member Miller advised the Board had not heard and understood how this had moved forward and why the issue came about today.  Counsel has suggested specifically that we need to consider whether we want to update the minimum standards.  It was very properly pointed out that we have standards, they follow current FAA guidelines, and Counsel is merely  suggesting the time is now to update those minimum standards to follow recently suggested FAA advisory circulars. 


 


MOTION:  by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, directing the Executive Director to update the Airport’s Minimum Standards and Counsel to review.


Motion passed.





ITEM #4:	PRESENTATION OF FINAL COMMERCE PARK MASTER PLAN 


		CONCEPTS





Executive Director White advised several months ago the consultant team made a presentation to the Board with the final draft.  Considering comments by the Board and staff, Bowyer & Singleton  and Glatting & Jackson have formally printed the final version of the Master Plan.  This plan is not an FAA aviation master plan, but is a conceptual guide for the overall use of Airport property.  There is not any analysis of the runways, taxiways, or other aeronautical facilities.  The plan gives overall airport guidance, suggestions and concepts for developing the entire airport property.  The consultant team for this plan is not an aviation expert.  Aviation planning will be left to an aviation consulting firm that the Authority will hopefully hire later this year to do an official FAA Masterplan.  The bulk of the document deals with development of the Commerce Park.  Included are recommended design standards for those properties, as well as an action plan for moving forward with development in that area.  It should be noted that particularly the action plan, but also the design standards, are expected to be flexible and subject to periodic change as we work with various development activities over time, and we see how realistic the standards are in meeting both our needs and those of potential tenants.  It was recommended that the Board review the plan over the next month for adoption in June.





Board Member Miller advised there was a memo in board packages addressing the subject as an agenda item.  The last paragraph of the Executive Director’s memo advised that the consultant team would make their presentation to review the changes made since their March presentation.  It was suggested by the Executive Director that after the presentation today the Board review the plan over the next month and bring it back for adoption in June.  He requested that the guideline be followed.  However, after today’s presentation, the Board would have the right to follow the guideline or move for acceptance and approval today.





Rey Malavé and Carey Hayo briefed the Board on the Commerce Park Master Plan advising that the document represents the culmination of master planning effort conducted by the Bowyer-Singleton/Glatting Jackson consultant team.  Work began in the summer of 1998, with a design charette that collected concepts for development of the Airport and the Commerce Park from interested stakeholders.  The plan represents a major collaborative effort of Authority staff and its consultants, as well as significant input from the Board, local officials and other governmental agencies.  The book contains information on individual master planning areas of the Airport, as well as the Commerce Park.  





Discussion ensued.





Ms. Hayo advised they were in the process of Plan 1 of the Commerce Park Master Plan, which would hopefully help them to acquire funding.





Board Member Miller requested that the Board be provided with a monthly status report.





Discussion regarding common areas that would not be related to specific business investments and who would pay for that.  There would be a need for identification as to the monetary impact so the Board could understand and move forward knowing that there would be a monetary impact.  





Executive Director White advised he could not over-emphasize the dynamic nature of the plan and its flexibility.  The way business is developing at this Airport at this point in time is that every day something different comes in the door.  Someone has a different idea or scheme of what they would like to develop and where they would like to develop.  We have to be ultimately flexible even though the plan says one thing and someone wants to do something else.  We have to balance that and try to make good decisions and recommendations.  That is the challenge we have.





Mr. Malavé advised they were in the process of preparing a DRI for the entire airport property.





Board Member Robertson advised water was the most serious matter in development of the commerce park area and it looked as there would not be any development until the water situation was taken care of.





Executive Director White advised the water situation was very serious.  Development in the commerce park was stalled until a plan for utility services, water in particular, was formulated and developed.  A full scale -- all hands meeting was intended as soon as possible to address this critical issue.





ITEM #5:	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT





Executive Director White reported as follows:





Introduction of Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering


Completion of FAA Part 139 Certification and Safety Inspection.  





The Executive Director advised for the third year in a row the Airport experienced zero discrepancies and zero violations by the FAA inspection team.  This was a very thorough and demanding inspection.  It is very rare for an airport to achieve zero discrepancies.  That is a credit to Jack Dow and the Operations and Maintenance Team.  Thanks and congratulations were extended to Jack Dow and his team.





Board Member Miller expressed appreciation on behalf of the Board with thanks to the Executive Director, staff and especially Jack Dow for recognizing the needs and requirements to go through the inspection and the quality with which it was attained.  





The Executive Director advised Jack Dow had spent the entire day previous in intense negotiating session with the FAA in the Atlanta Regional Office regarding the ILS Project.  There is possibly some good news at hand from that meeting.  The FAA and the consultant team from the contractor did the design of the system yesterday and have agreed to go forward with making changes the FAA requested.  FAA will take approximately a month to complete the re-design.  The FAA has also agreed for the first time to do an extensive 100% design review of the plans to make sure that no more problems occur after it has been designed.  They have agreed to work hand in hand with the consultant.  We are hopeful that construction will be back underway around the first of July.





Discussion regarding additional funding for the project.





The Executive Director advised the contractor’s consultant had agreed to re-design all of the work at no additional cost at this point.  Our suspicion, however, is that they will finish the design to get it over with and fight later.  Everyone is very interested in getting the project underway.  The FAA is pressuring all sides.  





The Executive Director advised with receipt of our anticipated check for $6,000,000, along with money already received from the State and anticipated contribution toward the project from OSI we would have an approximate project budget of $18,000,000 for the Domestic Terminal Project.  That figure is about the same as what was being discussed for the project  in October, 1998.  The design team would re-convene with the intent of completion in one year.  We want to make sure the new terminal design is customer friendly, attractive and gets us into a marketable position for domestic service.  The terminal is first and primarily a domestic terminal that could also be used to handle overflow of international flights.





Ray Wise, Director of Marketing and Properties, reported on Pan Am.





The Executive Director continued his report:





METROPLAN Orlando Regional Airports Committee Meeting


Mid Florida Economic Development Council Workshop Luncheon


Design Review Committee/SunJet Fuel Farm relocated and design approved


Water issues with regard to SunJet Aviation, Inc.,  and C. E. Avionics Projects


City installation of larger water line on Flightline Avenue





ITEM #6:	COUNSEL’S REPORT		





Finalize land acquisition on ILS Project after receipt of contractor information.


GCI Cargo Building liquidated damages issues and serious problem with floor of cargo building.





The Executive Director reported that TBI Cargo had moved into the cargo building upon completion of the building and almost immediately noticed that the floor (slabs of concrete in 25 foot rectangular sections) moved vertically up to an inch from one joint to the next when a forklift drove across the floor.  This is in a brand new building that had not been used.  The Director of Engineering had pulled out the plans and looked to see what was supposed to be built.  It could be a very difficult and complicated problem to remedy with TBI in the building and operating already.   There is also a vacant portion of the building that is about to be leased.  The problem appears to be in the whole building.  The contractor had been notified and requested to give an official report on what was wrong and a recommendation for remedy.  





Discussion ensued regarding inspections and whether or not they had been performed properly.





The Executive Director advised the project was a design/build, the Authority’s second experience with design/build projects, and we are not pleased with the outcome of design/build projects.  The contractor designed the building based upon minimum requirements provided by the Authority.





Discussion continued.





Counsel continued advising that the City approved the Utility Service Agreement a week ago Monday.  He let the City Attorney know the matter had not been approved yet by the Authority or the FAA.  We are still waiting for the FAA to come back with comments on the agreement.





Board Member Robertson questioned $32,000 in payments owed by Extended Life Foliage.  How could the Authority get that far behind without the Board being aware of it?





Counsel reported that this was the amount owed for future rent after the tenant moved out early.		





The Director of Finance concurred.		





Discussion regarding the cargo building and GCI’s payment and performance bond.





Board Member Miller advised under general liability policy the contractor should have the Authority listed as an additional insured.  There is a portion in there for completed operations.  Whatever work a contractor has done is additionally insured rather than under general liability.  It is a very important element of any contractor’s business.





ITEM #7:	MAYOR’S REPORT





City Commissioner McClanahan advised nothing to report at this time.





City Manager VanDerworp advised the City would be meeting every other week regarding water issues at the Airport and development of an itemized list of 
